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27 November 1991, and immediately reenlisted.  On 28 February 1995, you received non-
judicial punishment (NJP) for drunken/reckless driving.  On 22 February 1996, you received 
your second NJP for unauthorized absence (UA) and wrongful use of a controlled substance.   
 
Unfortunately, the documents pertinent to your administrative separation are not in your official 
military personnel file (OMPF).  Notwithstanding, the Board relies on a presumption of 
regularity to support the official actions of public officers and, in the absence of substantial 
evidence to the contrary, will presume that they have properly discharged their official duties.  
Based on the information contained on your Certificate of Release or Discharge from Active 
Duty (DD Form 214), you were separated from the Navy, on 17 July 1996, with an “Other Than 
Honorable” (OTH) characterization of service, your narrative reason for separation is 
“Misconduct,” your reenlistment code is “RE-4,” and your separation code is “HKK,” which 
corresponds to misconduct due to drug abuse. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge character 
of service and assertion that your personality and performance changed drastically after 
sustaining head injuries from your involvement in a car wreck.  You further assert that you  
also had memory loss that you did not know how to explain.  For purposes of clemency and 
equity consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting documentation describing 
post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters.  
 
As part of the Board’s review process, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your 
contentions and the available records and issued an AO dated 25 August 2022.  The AO noted in 
pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence that he was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service.  There is evidence of injuries sustained in a car accident, but no 
evidence of residual TBI symptoms requiring on-going treatment.  Post service, he 
has provided evidence of PTSD that is temporally remote to military service, but 
the onset has been attributed to military service.  There is insufficient information 
regarding his additional mental health diagnoses to attribute them to military 
service.  While it is possible the Petitioner could have been suffering from 
unrecognized symptoms of PTSD or another mental health condition following the 
car accident, it is difficult to attribute his misconduct to a potential mental health 
condition, as the drunk driving preceded the car accident and there is insufficient 
information regarding his other misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., post-service 
mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their 
specific link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is post-service evidence of a 
diagnosis of PTSD that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
of a TBI that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence that his 
misconduct could be attributed to PTSD, TBI, or another mental health condition.” 
 






